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AGENDA ITEM 1 – Welcome and apologies
1. The Chair welcomed the group and noted apologies from Karen Facey, John Matheson, Professor Nigel Rice, Andrew Richmond, Mandy Robertson, and Jill Vickerman.

2. Angela Campbell (AC) introduced two new members to the group: Robyn Munro from ASD, who has replaced Julie Peacock, and Frank Strang (FS), Deputy Director of Primary Care from the Scottish Government. She noted that Frank had an interest in the SAF review.
3. AC also welcomed Marlene Walker (MW) and Alasdair Pinkerton (AP) who would be presenting under agenda item 3.

AGENDA ITEM 2 – Minutes of the last meeting
4. The group reviewed the minutes and actions from the previous minutes:

Action 1: Significant local cost areas – Malcolm Iredale (MI) provided an update. This work is still ongoing, in part due to the complexity of gathering consistent maternity data. Much of the earlier focus had related to mental health & learning difficulties and care of the elderly data, due to the joint focus of the work with local authorities and the IRF.

Action 1: MI to provide further update

Action 2: Remote and rural report (draft) – MI raised concerns over the failure to share the report with the Remote and Rural Implementation Group (RRIG). Iain Pearce (IP) confirmed that the report had been shared with the group on 4th August, and that they had asked for any comments from RRIG. However, due to the timing of the process, RRIG would not be able to consider the report at a full meeting before it was due to be submitted to the Cabinet Secretary, and it was acknowledged that this was unfortunate. John Ross Scott (JRS) and MI expressed concern over the situation, and noted that they felt RRIG had not been informed at a sufficiently early stage. There was also concern that when they had been informed a substantive response was not forthcoming. JRS requested that RRIG be allowed to comment before the report was sent to the Cabinet Secretary, as they could provide views from boards who had not engaged with TAGRA, for example NHS Borders and NHS Dumfries and Galloway. Further discussion of the remote and rural report was taken under agenda item 5.
Actions 5 & 6 – Community activity data – IP provided an update against these actions. A new working group had been set up jointly between TAGRA and members of the Efficiency and Productivity Information Development (EPID) group. This group was looking at identifying gaps in existing community data and prioritizing the closure of these gaps. As well as members of TAGRA and EPID, the group comprised members from NHS Boards, including a primary care manager, and representatives from eHealth, the Costs Book, and the Scottish Government’s Primary and Community Care Directorate. The first full meeting of the group was held on the 29th June, where the group’s remit and work plan was discussed. Although the work plan is not yet finalized, it is likely that it will involve looking at community nursing and allied health professionals, as these represent significant areas of spend where data quality is relatively poor. Links were being made to other work streams already looking at these areas. The next meeting of the group was due to be held in early October. IP agreed to circulate the remit and objectives of the group to TAGRA. MI suggested possible links to the productive communities work, and IP confirm that the group was aware of this, and that Carole Morton, from the Scottish Government’s Efficiency and Productivity Strategic Oversight Group (EPSOG) was on the working group and updating the group with regards to this work.

Action 2: IP to circulate the remit and objectives of the working group to TAGRA

Action 8: ePharmacy – Nicola Fleming (NF) provided an update to the group. ISD had been in contact with colleagues in prescribing, and they now had access to the data warehouse. Work would begin on ePharmacy once TAGRA indicated that it was happy with the work ISD had undertaken on the MLC update. ISD should be in a position to provide a fuller update at the next meting.

Action 3: ISD to provide further update at the next meeting

Paragraph 19: Workshops – IP provided an update on work related to the NRAC formula workshops since the group had been updated in May. The questions from the workshop had been posted on the TAGRA website with detailed answers, and the slides from the day had also been made available. The cluster analysis shown to TAGRA in March had also been shared with delegates, in order to gain feedback on its usefulness and how it could be improved.
Action 9: Equalities impact assessment – IP noted that the equalities impact assessment with the Scottish Government Health Directorates had been replaced by the Health Inequalities Impact Assessment process. The NRAC formula was being used as a pilot for this process. A scoping workshop had been held on 30th June with a number of stakeholders with an interest in equality and diversity, including NHS Board representatives and a representative from the Glasgow Centre for Population Health. This had produced a range of future research questions, relating to: unmet need; data sources relating to small groups; the consequences of funding splits between different NHS services and between NHS and local authority provided services; and the use of the formula at sub-board level. A summary report would be produced, primarily using existing evidence rather than gathering new data. Since this process was due to be complete by the end of September, before the next TAGRA meeting in November, IP agreed to circulate the draft report to members for comment. AC noted that it will be for TAGRA to decide if any of the areas raised in the report should be proposed for their future work programme.
Action 4: IP to circulate draft report to members once complete.
5. All other actions are complete or covered by agenda items
6. Minutes accepted by the group.
AGENDA ITEM 3 – Scottish Allocation Formula (SAF) Review - TAGRA Paper 2010(16)
7. MW introduced this paper, providing a background to the SAF review. The global sum of GP funding is allocated using a formula known as the Carr-Hill formula, which had been introduced in 2004. This allocates resources based on the weighted needs of patients, workload, complexity, and the relative cost of the practice.
8. Much of the funding formula and the GP contract iteself is common between England and Scotland, and therefore links with the Department of Health are important. The funding formulae in England and Scotland had been reviewed in 2007, but these recommendations have not been implemented. It was felt that there was a need for a further review of the existing formula as the data it was based on is increasingly out of date. The workload information had been updated twice since 2004, but not recently, and the Arbuthnott deprivation indices had not been updated for three years. There was a concern that the cumulative impact of not updating these data sources would lead to an allocation formula that was not robust.

9. FS noted that the General Medical Services contract was being renegotiated, and that this was expected to be concluded in 18 months. Ideally, the Primary and Community Care Directorate would like to have a new allocation formula available to use with the revised contract. He was keen to involve the expertise that TAGRA had in resource allocation in the review, as well as the objective and evidence-based approach that TAGRA followed. AC opened discussion to the group as to whether they could support the recommendation that a sub-group of TAGRA be formed to work on this issue.
10. Various members of the group asked for clarity on the driving force for the SAF review, and what its objectives were. FS clarified that the Cabinet Secretary wanted the review to be undertaken, and that it should learn from the review being undertaken in England.
11. The group raised further concerns about the appropriateness of involving TAGRA in the SAF review. Although both formulae were related to resource allocation it was felt that there were significant differences in the approach between the two. The NRAC formula was primarily concerned with allocating resources to NHS Boards in accordance to need, whilst the SAF was concerned with remunerating independent contractors for the work they were undertaking.

12. FS agreed that there were differences between the two. He felt the two key differences were the UK aspect of the work, with the health service keen to preserve a common approach to funding throughout the UK, and the fact that the SAF formula was dealing with independent contractors and not NHS Boards. MI noted that this latter dynamic may make things difficult for NHS Boards should there be greater integration of SAF and NRAC funding, as they would have no discretion over the payments made to the contractors.

13. The group agreed that the current governance arrangements for the SAF review appeared unsatisfactory, but did not feel that TAGRA should provide the structure for any new arrangements. It was recommended that a separate stand alone group should be set up for the purpose, which could consult TAGRA for technical advice as it felt necessary. AC noted that this stand alone group would likely be chaired by Frank Strang, and that his presence on TAGRA would ensure strong links between the two groups. Several members of TAGRA expressed an interest in having representation on the stand alone group.

AGENDA ITEM 4 – Update to MLC - TAGRA Paper 2010(17)
14. Sandra Quickert (SQ) introduced this paper. She explained to the new members of the group that the MLC adjustment was concerned with trying to predict the difference between the expected utilisation of services, after accounting for age and sex, and the observed utilisation. This work had updated the indices from the NRAC report using the latest available data, in line with NRAC’s recommendation that they be updated every three years. The work had not revisited the choice of indicators for the analysis.

15. SQ noted that there were some slight differences between the published 2010/11 target shares and those shown in the paper. This was because small methodological changes had been introduced this year relating to the aggregation of the care programme results, and the 2010/11 target shares had been revised to ensure that comparisons with the new 2011/12 target shares were being carried out on a like for like basis. She also noted that the target allocations had been calculated using the 2007/08 revenue budget, as the 2007/08 Costs Book had been the source of the costs data.

16. Overall, the changes to the MLC indices were small, which suggested that the adjustment was meeting the core criteria of stability. The changes redistributed 0.17% of resources, which was less than the change caused by moving from the 2009/10 target shares to the 2010/11 target shares.

17. SQ highlighted several problems that had been encountered during the update. These related to the MH&LD care programme, where severe disablement allowance had been discontinued, and so only the costs and populations had been updated, not the needs indices; and to the maternity and prescribing care programmes, where although the overall changes were small the underlying data seemed unstable. She recommended that these be reviewed as part of the future work plan, particularly since new data was becoming available for prescribing. AC asked the group for comments on the paper.

18. A number of members of the group expressed concern at the results of the analysis, and felt that they lacked face validity. NF agreed that during the work ISD had identified a number of problems with data, but a full review had been outside the scope of the work and so they had worked around them as best as possible. RC noted that understanding deprivation was a key challenge for all resource allocation formulae, and that he was not convinced the current adjustment was satisfactory, despite the best efforts of NRAC. 

19. Douglas Griffin (DG) noted that the fact that the MLC adjustment was conducted at the intermediate data zone level might mean that some of the heterogeneity of the data zone populations was lost. In response to a query from JRS about the differing results of the island boards, SQ noted this as a potential factor, as the island boards had very small numbers of intermediate data zones, and therefore could see quite significant changes should one zone experience a relative large change.

20. Fiona Ramsay (FR) requested if it would be possible to have further information on where the changes were occurring within each NHS Board, with names being applied to the intermediate data zones experiencing the largest changes. This may help in understanding the key drivers of the results.

21. IP noted that there were concerns with the existing MLC adjustment, but felt that, given that the formula structure could not be changed before the running of the formula for the 2011/12 allocations, it seemed sensible that the formula should make use of the most up to date information available. He asked if TAGRA would approve the use of the revised indices for the 2011/12 formula run currently under way. TAGRA agreed this change, but asked that recommendations for a review of the MLC be brought to the next meeting as part of its options for the future work plan, in the light of its concerns.

Action 5: ISD to bring a further paper looking at the most significant changes by intermediate data zone within each NHS Board to the next meeting of TAGRA.

Action 6: AST to include a review of the MLC adjustment on the options for TAGRA’s future work plan at the next meeting.
AGENDA ITEM 5 –Remote and rural report – TAGRA Paper 2010(18)
22. IP introduced this paper. He noted that this was the proposed final draft of TAGRA’s report into the impact of the NRAC formula on remote and rural areas of Scotland. The draft report in its current form had been circulated to members in July, and redrafted to reflect the comments received from a number of members. The most significant changes were to the executive summary and introduction, which contained more background information on the NRAC formula and less technical terminology; to section 5, which looked at the unavoidable excess costs adjustment, where technical data had been moved to an annex; and to section 6, on GP out of hours, which had been redrafted to be easier to follow.

23. IP noted that the report contained recommendations for future work relating to GP out of hours, the cost of dispensing practices, centrally imposed restrictions on NHS Boards, and changes brought about by Agenda for Change. He noted the intention of the Scottish Government Health Directorates to agree the report and its recommendations with the Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing before attaching timescales to them. He asked the group if they had any further comments they wished to make on the report.
24. The group agreed that this draft of the report was an improvement over previous drafts. The main discussion related to the overall conclusion and the recommendations for future work.

25. The group agreed that the current approach to the recommendations, which implied all four recommendations were equally important, should be changed. It was agreed that GP out of hours was the most important area for future research, and that the conclusion of the report should reflect that this was one area where improvements to the formula should be made. RC noted that issues such as Agenda for Change were unlikely to be having a differential impact on the NHS Boards, and he was unclear what the benefit would be of reviewing it further. MI noted that, although the cost of dispensing practices was a concern to some NHS Boards, there may be more effective means of dealing with this issue outside of the formula.
26. DG noted that the summary indicated TAGRA’s view that the excess costs adjustment should continue to be used, and suggested that this is itself worth stating clearly in the report.

27. Gary Coutts and MI noted that there was risk that the Cabinet Secretary may ask for further information on the timescales for the recommendations. AC suggested that a further section be included to make it clear that TAGRA would discuss timescales at its November meeting, subject to the agreement of the Cabinet Secretary.
28. GC queried whether it was appropriate to keep funding for GP out of hours within the formula, or whether it would be better to ring fence this funding for NHS Boards. AC responded that at the detailed discussion of GP out of hours in earlier meetings, TAGRA had agreed that there was no stronger a case for separating out GP out of hours services than any other services. However, it may be appropriate to revisit this assumption if TAGRA requested future detailed analysis of GP out of hours services and the analysis indicated that retaining it within the existing formula would be inappropriate.
Action 7: IP to redraft the conclusions and recommendations of the report to reflect TAGRA’s views and circulate to the group, prior to submission to the Cabinet Secretary in early September.
AGENDA ITEM 6 – Future development of theNRAC  formula – TAGRA Paper 2010(19)

29. IP introduced this paper. He noted that the paper was motivated by a concern of how best to allocate analytical staff resources in the current financial climate. It was less likely to be possible to externally commission reviews and updates of the formula, and this would mean that greater work would be undertaken in-house by the analytical support team.

30. The paper recommended freeing up resources by not calculating target shares on an annual basis, and set out two alternative options for the running of the formula. These were: running the formula every two years, which would align with the publication of GROS population projections; or every three years, which would align with the strategic spending review.

31. The paper set out the key differences of the two approaches, and IP highlighted that on average there was a difference to target shares of 0.4% for the two year option and 0.8% for the three year option, which he felt were acceptably small, although there were of course differences between the NHS Boards. He also drew comparison with the current English approach, which was to allocate resources for a three year period, aligned with the spending review period. Finally, he noted that as allocations moved gradually toward target over time small differences that existed for only one or two years should have almost no impact on NHS Boards’ final allocations. The two year option was recommended as striking the best balance between maintaining the relevance of the data used in the formula and the increasing the opportunity to update the formula structures.
32. Professor Bob Elliot noted that the decision was essentially a trade-off between the frequency of updates to the formula and the frequency of reviews of fundamental issues. He suggested that the discussion of the group following the results of the MLC update paper showed the importance of having resources available for the latter.
33. In general, the group agreed that the two year option was preferable to the three year approach. The group requested more detail as to how a two year adjustment would work in practice, and when different elements of the formula would be updated. DG queried how any such change would be approved, and whether it would be politically acceptable.

34. FR requested further information on the impacts against other core criteria, particularly Responsiveness. IP explained that the paper set out the impacts against Equity and Relevance as these were the criteria he felt were most relevant, but information could be provided against the others as well.

Action 8: IP to provide a paper looking at the detailed possible operational approaches for a two year update, and further information on the impacts against the core criteria.
AGENDA ITEM 7 –Queries on NRAC formula – TAGRA Paper 2010(20)

35. IP introduced this paper, which summarised all formula queries received by ISD and ASD over the last three months. This is a regular agenda item for members’ information.

36. The paper was welcomed by members of the group, and NF noted that it was useful to keep the group up to date with the workload of the analytical support team. There was no further discussion of the paper.
AGENDA ITEM 8 – Any Other Business
Consultation on data zone geography
37. IP notified the group that the Office of the Chief Statistician had launched a consultation on data zones on 26th August, which would run for 12 weeks. He noted that data zones had been designed all to have roughly the same populations and to each be broadly socially homogenous. They were also designed to match the boundaries of higher level geographies such as NHS Boards and Local Authorities. Movements in populations, demographic profiles, and administrative borders meant that there was a risk that these characteristics could be lost over time. It is intended to review the data zone geography using the 2011 census data, and the review will be informed by the results of the consultation. The Office of the Chief Statistician is sensitive to the needs of users to have a consistent geography over time.
38. AC noted that the intention was that the analytical support team would prepare a response to the consultation and circulate to TAGRA to comment. TAGRA agreed this approach.

Action 9: AST to circulate consultation response to members
39. MI asked if the data zone consultation would affect the urban rural classification. IP said that he did not believe it would; however, he also noted that a 2010 update of the Scottish Government Urban Rural Classification had been produced, and that some areas had been reclassified. This would not affect the 2011/12 formula results, but would be incorporated into future allocations. He agreed to circulate the information regarding the update to the group.
Action 10: IP to circulate information on the update to the urban rural classification
40. The next meeting of the group is due to be held on 30th November 2010.
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